MINUTES OF MEETING OF HEMINGBROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT HEMINGBROUGH METHODIST CHAPEL ON THURSDAY 15TH MARCH 2018  
18/035 PRESENT: - Councillors L Carstairs, R Chilvers, C Dandy, F Davidson, 
G Harrison, J Sedman, L Stebbings, J Strelczenie and K Terry
District Councillor J Deans
Four members of the public were also present 
18/036 PUBLIC FORUM:-
A member of the public raised a question regarding the proposed site for the Hall for Hemingbrough and the Chairman advised that as this was not a Parish Council project they had no information regarding this.

A member of the public asked if there was any update on the planning application for residential development at land off School Road (2017/0772/OUTM) and the Chairman advised that unfortunately there was still no further progress with this.

18/037 POLICE REPORT:-
A report listing the recent Ringmaster notifications received by the clerk was distributed.
18/038 LISTEN TO REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:- 
District Councillor J Deans gave an update on the planning application for residential development at land off School Road (2017/0772/OUT) and advised that Highways have raised issues regarding access to the site. It was noted that the application is scheduled to be determined by the Planning Committee on Wednesday 11th April but this is dependent on Selby District Council receiving the additional information requested from the applicant.

It was also noted that the appeal hearing for planning application (2016/1513/OUTM) Land to the west of Mill Lane and south of Orchard End will be held on Wednesday 4th April.
Councillor R Chilvers raised concern regarding the impact of surface water on Landing Lane and the Chairman agreed to bring this to the attention of the Inspector during the site visit.
District Councillor Deans reported that the new Chair of the Eastern Community Engagement Forum is Bob Procter and advised that funding is still available for local organisations.
Councillor L Stebbings raised concern regarding large potholes on Market Cross car park and Councillor Deans advised that all Selby District car parks will be resurfaced and new parking meters fitted in the near future.
18/039 APOLOGIES: - Councillors M Allitt and R Drew



     District Councillor M Jordan
18/040 DECLARATION OF INTEREST/DISPENSATION REQUESTS:- 
a) Councillor J Strelczenie declared an Other Interest in Item (18/044c) Oldways due to being a member of the Parish of Hemingbrough Historical/Heritage Society.
b) Councillor L Stebbings also declared an Other Interest in Item (18/044c) due to being a member of the Parish of Hemingbrough Historical/Heritage Society.
c) Councillor G Harrison declared a Non-Registerable Interest in Item (18/044a) Registration and License Update / Village Greens due to being a member of Hemingbrough Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group.
18/041 CHAIRMAN’S OPENING REMARKS:-

The Chairman read out the following statement

“Early last year, a complaint against me was made to the Monitoring Officer by a member of the public and a serving Councillor. The complaint was investigated by members of the Standards Board and last Monday I was summoned to Selby District Council offices for an interview with the Monitoring Officer Gillian Marshall.

I spent two hours with the Monitoring Officer and was advised that I needed to make our council meetings more formal; I should no longer address Councillors by their first name but address everyone as Councillor. I should not allow Councillors to attract my attention by shouting out Chair or Jan, Councillors should raise their hand to attract my attention. Councillors should address each other as Councillor and Councillors should not be allowed to speak over each other.

Some time ago Councillors agreed that first names should be used at meetings, but that now sadly cannot be the case.

I am afraid that is all that I can say on this subject, except to inform you all that at the next meeting in April of this Council, the Monitoring Officer will be attending in closed session to speak to the whole Council.”   
18/042 CLERKS REPORT:- 
Correspondence not listed on the agenda:-
Clerk & Councils Direct Newsletter

Gridline Newsletter

The clerk read out a letter received from the Hull & East Yorkshire Credit Union requesting volunteers to help run the contact point at the Methodist Church on Wednesday mornings. The clerk and Councillor F Davidson volunteered to assist, clerk to contact the organisers.
Sundial

The clerk advised that the gentleman from Sherburn who agreed to look at the sundial has picked this up from Councillor R Drew and will provide a quote for the repair.

General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) Training Sessions

The clerk advised that as previously circulated she would be attending the YLCA training session in York on Wednesday 11th April and it was agreed that Councillor F Davidson would also attend this training session. 
18/043 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:-
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Thursday 15th February 2018 were proposed by Councillor F Davidson, seconded by Councillor K Terry and agreed with a show of hands. RESOLVED
18/044 TO RECEIVE INFORMATION ON THE FOLLOWING ON-GOING ISSUES AND DECIDE FURTHER ACTION WHERE NECESSARY:-
a) Registration and License Update
The clerk reported that she has spoken to Elmhirst Parker and they expect to hear back from Land Registry within the next couple of weeks. 
b) Water Lane Pond
Bollards

The Chairman reported on the two quotes received to replace the bollards (62 in total) around Water Lane Pond and it was noted that the two quotes received to replace with 3ft high (5 inch diameter) wooden posts were £2280.00 and £1860.00 including VAT.
The Chairman advised that one of the contractors had also provided a quote for verge markers (redwood pressure treated posts with plastic covers which are available in either black or white) at a cost of £1860.00 including VAT.
The Parish Council discussed the options available and it was proposed by Councillor F Davidson, seconded by Councillor L Stebbings and unanimously agreed to proceed with the quote received for verge markers with white covers.

Tree Maintenance – No further update
c) Oldways
The Chairman reported that funding had been approved and the group would be starting work on phase 3 of the project next week (Church Walk heading south).
d) Low Wall – St Marys Avenue
Councillor C Dandy reported that Selby District Council and North Yorkshire County Council Highways have confirmed that they have no responsibility for the wall and that further enquiries are still ongoing. 

g) Tree – Land with no name
The Chairman advised that the resident still has concerns regarding the tree and has requested that it is cut back.
It was agreed that a site meeting will be arranged with the resident to discuss his concerns further, clerk to confirm date and communicate to members.
f) Dog Fouling 

It was noted that as agreed at the February meeting the Selby District Council dog fouling leaflet had been reproduced and will be delivered to every house, Councillors L Carstairs and C Dandy to co-ordinate distribution around in the village by Parish Council volunteers.
The clerk advised that she had spoken to Keith Armstrong – Selby District Council Dog Warden and he has agreed to provide further signage, spray paint and a dog fouling stencil for use on pavements around the village.
The clerk also reported that Keith is happy to attend the Annual Parish Council Meeting in May to talk about the issue of dog fouling and this was unanimously agreed.

g) Memorial Garden
The Chairman reported that there was no further update on the registration and advised that the current flags are starting to tear and require replacement.
It was proposed by Councillor L Stebbings, seconded by Councillor L Carstairs and agreed to purchase two Union Jack flags and two Yorkshire flags.
18/045 GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT 2018:-

The Chairman advised that only one tender had been received (Mr George Fillingham) and the tender was opened.

The Chairman reiterated the areas to be cut and the price quoted per cut:-

Contract 1001 - £180 (St Marys Church Cemetery only, 12 cuts per year) & £40 (Walkway down to Oldways, Oldways Picnic Area and around pond edge, 8 cuts per year.

Contract 1002 - £200 (St Mary’s Estate, Water Lane Village Green/Pond Area, Junction of Landing Lane/Mill Lane and Village Entrance – West A63 - 12 cuts per year)

It was proposed by Councillor L Stebbings, seconded by Councillor F Davidson and unanimously agreed to award the grass cutting tender to Mr George Fillingham.

18/046 DISCUSS SELBY DISTRICT COUNCIL ADDITIONAL SITES CONSULTATION:-
It was noted that as part of the additional sites consultation the following site has been put forward in Hemingbrough as a site for potential employment:-

The Coach Station, Hull Road, Hemingbrough – Partly within and partly outside of the development limits. Site contains brownfield land. Site has poor access by public transport but good access from cycling. Site in flood zone 1. Potential contamination on site. 2 to 3 years for lease on site for use as coach depot to end.

The Parish Council raised comment that potential additional employment would be beneficial for the village. 

18/047 PLANNING:-

a) Applications Received ex Selby District Council:

1. (2018/0072/FUL) Proposed light industrial unit for a car workshop/garage facility and retention of several storage containers at B and B Motors, Hull Road, Hemingbrough. No Objections

The Parish Council are in favour of further industrial development on the north side of the A63. 
2. (2017/1325/FUL) Proposed erection of a detached dwelling at Berachah House, Hull Road, Hemingbrough. Comment Only
The Parish Council raised concern regarding further residential development on the north side of the A63 and further vehicle access directly onto the A63.
b) Note planning permission refused for: NIL
c) Note planning permission granted for:

1. (2017/1297/HPA) Proposed two storey extension to existing house at Oak Tree Barn, Chapel Balk Road, Hemingbrough.
d) Note planning permission withdrawn for:
1. (2017/1323/HPA) Proposed demolition of existing garage/workshop and erection of a new one-and-half-storey garage/workshop to rear of Old Post Office, Main Street, Hemingbrough.
18/048 FINANCE:-
a) The following payments were agreed (to be paid by BACS):-
1. Mrs J Leighton-Eshelby 
          





£ As Agreed

2. Selby College (Dog Fouling Leaflets)




£ 39.74 (Gross)











£   6.62 (VAT)











£ 33.12 (Net)

3. PKF Littlejohn (Interim External Audit Fee)



£240.00 (Gross)











£  40.00 (VAT)











£200.00 (Net)
b) Note receipt of income, as listed below:- NIL
District Councillor J Deans left the meeting.
18/049 HEAR REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES: - 
The Chairman advised that the next Plasmor Liaison Group meeting will be held on Tuesday 20th March.

The Chairman read out Item 6.1 of the Plasmor Liaison Group minutes from Tuesday 21st March 2017 regarding the longer term use of the pond behind the current site office and whether it could be made available to Hemingbrough Parish Council and the local Wildlife Trust.

The Parish Council discussed the future use of this area and it was proposed by Councillor L Stebbings, seconded by Councillor L Carstairs and unanimously agreed that the Parish Council appointed representatives, Councillors R Chilvers and J Strelczenie will to continue to pursue this as a village asset.

Councillor F Davidson advised that unfortunately neither he nor Councillor L Stebbings had been able to attend the recent HI & PFA meeting.

On behalf of the Hall for Hemingbrough all Councillors were provided with an information pack and it was agreed that this would be put on the April agenda for discussion.
18/050 CORRESPONDENCE:- None received
18/051 RECEIVE REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS REGARDING PARISH ISSUES:-

Councillor L Stebbings reported a number of hedges that require attention, clerk to send letters to homeowners asking them to cut their hedges back.
Councillor F Davidson reported that during the recent bad weather he had recovered two of the Parish Council grit spreaders and repaired them and it was agreed that Councillor Davidson would make further enquiries regarding the whereabouts of the third grit spreader.

It was noted that the Parish Council currently only have one grit bin which is situated on the junction of Landing Lane and Mill Lane and it was agreed that the Parish Council will discuss purchasing additional grit bins at a future meeting.
Councillors are elected on behalf of everyone on the Register of Electors; therefore matters discussed, proposed and voted on, become the majority view and are not necessarily individual councillor’s views.
Parishioners may view previous minutes, by giving prior notice to the Clerk.

(Ring 630077 for appointment), or look on the Parish Council website.
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